DATABASE CREATION AND MAPPING OF DISCOVERED EXTREMOPHILES IN INDONESIA



By Victor Sandyawan Pranoto 16010113

i3L – Indonesia International Institute for Life Sciences School of Life Sciences

In partial fulfillment of the requirements for the Bachelor of Science in

Bio Technology

Jakarta, Indonesia

2020

DATABASE CREATION AND MAPPING OF DISCOVERED EXTREMOPHILES IN INDONESIA

Ву

Victor Sandyawan Pranoto

16010113

Submitted to

i3L – Indonesia International Institute for Life Sciences School of Life Sciences

In partial fulfillment of the requirements for the Bachelor of Science in

Bio Technology

Thesis Advisor: Ihsan Tria Pramanda, M.S.

Jakarta, Indonesia 2020



Certificate of Approval

Name of student : Victor Sandyawan Pranoto

Cohort : 2016

Study Program : Biotechnology

Title of final thesis project: Database Creation and Mapping of Discovered Extremophiles in Indonesia

We hereby declare that this final thesis project is from student's own work. The final project/thesis has been read and presented to i3L's Examination Committee. The final project/thesis has been found to be satisfactory and accepted as part of the requirements needed to obtain an i3L <u>bachelor's degree</u>.

Jakarta,

Names and signature of examination committee members present:

1. Name (Chair/Lead Assessor): Katherine

2. Name (Thesis Advisor): Ihsan Tria Pramanda

3. Name (Assessor II): Arli Aditya Parikesit

4. Name (External Assessor):

Signature:

Signature:

Signature:

Signature:

Acknowledged by,

Head of Department, i3L Name: Katherine

Copyright Notice

This thesis is the result of my own work and any external resources have been explicitly referenced. No quotations from this thesis may be published without the consent from the author and any information derived from this thesis should be properly acknowledged and cited.

Copyright ©2020 Victor Sandyawan Pranoto. All rights reserved.

Statement of Originality

submitted to

Indonesia International Institute for Life Sciences (i3L)

I, Victor Sandyawan Pranoto, do herewith declare that the material contained in my thesis entitled:

"Database Creation and Mapping of Discovered Extremophiles in Indonesia"

is original work performed by me under the guidance and advise of my Thesis Advisor,

Mr. Ihsan Tria Pramanda. I have read and do understand the definition and information on use of source and citation style published by i3L. By signing this statement I unequivocally assert that the aforementioned thesis conforms to published information.

i3L has my permission to submit and electronic copy of my thesis to a commercial document screening service with my name included. If you check NO, your name will be removed prior to submission of the document for screening.

√ Yes

No

Ochober 31st 2020
Alle .

Abstract

Background – Indonesia, which possesses diverse geographies, holds a big potential for extremophile exploration. Despite all the research conducted to identify extremophiles in Indonesia, no study has compiled all of these findings yet.

Objective – This study aims to compile and map all of the discovered extremophiles in Indonesia to further address the current state of research on Indonesian extremophiles.

Methodology – A database containing information of organism's name, type of extremophile, type of environment, location of discovery, location's physicochemical condition, location's province, potential application, publication year, journal source, research title, and link source was created. Using the database, information as follows was presented visually: Total amount of extremophiles research used in this study per year in Indonesia (column chart), total amount of extremophiles per type in Indonesia (pie chart), total number of extremophiles based on Indonesian region (pie chart), and total amount of extremophiles type based on type of environment in Indonesia (pie chart). The database was then mapped by using Google My Maps and published by using WIX web application.

Result and Conclusion – The database could be accessed in http://bit.ly/extremoresearchid, and the map could be accessed in https://victorsandyawan.wixsite.com/extremoresearchid. While the extremophile research in Indonesia is currently lacking, there is an abrupt increase of interest in this topic. Most of the discovered extremophiles are thermophile which are majorly obtained from volcanic-hot spring. A collaboration with researchers taking interest in Indonesian extremophile is recommended to futher improve the data collection for this map.

Keywords: Extremophile, Indonesia, Database, Map, Research

v

Acknowledgements

I would like to take this opportunity to acknowledge my colleagues who have contributed to this thesis project. First of all, I would like to thank my supervisor, Mr. Ihsan Tria Pramanda, for giving me the opportunity to realize this idea of mine. His advice has also helped in many ways to finish this project. I would also like to thank my colloquium assessors, Ms. Solmaz Aslanzadeh and Mr. Rizky Nurdiansyah, who have also allowed this project to be realized.

My most tremendous appreciation is given to the authors of the 142 studies which I have used to create this map. This study will never be realized without years of their efforts. Having some researchers who are interested with my work is also enough to boost my morale on completing this project.

I am also deeply thankful for Ferren Pratama (BT16), Henoch Kurnia, Phoebe Anadita Rimba (FS17), Kevin Erendrew, and Davin Saviro (BT18) for their help and suggestions on my project. Big thanks for Dominika Dwi (BT16), Agnes Faustina (BT16), Visakha Wu (BT16), Reinaldy Handajuwana (BT16), Audi Putra (BT16), Rika (BT16), Steven Huang (BT16), Eric Bernardus (BT16), Sanjeevini Pertiwi (BM14), and Shivanki Sahay (BM16) for the opportunity to learn from the mock up presentation.

Thank you very much Satrio Wibowo (BI16), Davin Saviro (BT17), Kresnodityo Jatiputro (BI16), Moreno Zanardi (BM16), Reinaldy Handajuwana (BT16), Radityo Bagus (BT15), Wibi Sinjaya (BM15), Melvern Alfahan (BT18), Elvania Christie, and Niko Setiawan for the suggestions when my laptop was in disastrous condition. To Miracle Mario (BM18) and Sava Savero (BI18) especially, without you guys, I would have lost my data and possibly my laptop; So, I am really really really thankful for the help!

vi

Finally I would like to thank all of my friends in i3L and Biotechnology 2016 (Agnes, Ariefin, Audi, Chika, Dominika, Eric, Ernest, Ferren, Franco, Jason, Laurent, Nadhira, Steven, Reinaldy, Rika, Visakha, Yobel, Zabrina). Words alone would never be able to express my gratitude to be in cohort 2016. It is really life changing for me to be able to meet the people in cohort 2016.

This might be a disastrous year, and this year might be frustrating for some of you. However, whatever your circumstances are, I believe all of you have done your best. I hope this experience of 2020 becomes our special story, as this is a once in a century phenomenon.

Table of Contents

1. Introduction	
1.1 Background	1
1.2 Problem formulation	2
1.3 Objectives	2
1.4 scope of work	3
2. Literature Review	
2.1 Indonesia's Geography	5
2.2 Extremophiles	5
2.2.1 Temperature	6
2.2.2 pH	7
2.2.3 Pressure	9
2.2.4. Salinity	9
2.2.5 Ionizing Radiation	9
2.2.6 High Chemical Concentration	10
2.3 Mapping Organism	10
3. Materials and Methods	
3.1 Data Collection	12
3.2 Mapping and Data Analysis	13
4. Results	
4.1 Data Analysis	15
4.2 Mapping and Web Page	
5. Discussion	
5.1 Study Overview	20
5.2 Search Term and Set Parameter Selection	20
5.3 Attach Information in the Map	22
5.4 Extremophile Research in Indonesia	23
5.5 Limitation	24

6. Conclusion and Recommendation	25
7. References	26
8. Appendices	41

List of Figures, Tables, or Illustrations

Table 1. Parameters for datasets filtering
Table 2. Parameters for extremophile determination
Figure 1. Total amount of published extremophiles research per year in Indonesia reported in this study
Figure 2. Total amount of extremophiles per type in Indonesia reported in this study16
Figure 3. Total number of extremophile isolates based on Indonesian region reported in this study17
Figure 4. Total amount of extremophiles type based on type of environment in Indonesia reported in this study
Figure 5. Mapping result (initial display)19
Table 3. Total amount of published extremophiles research per year in Indonesia reported in this study
Table 4. Total number of extremophiles per type in Indonesia reported in this study
Table 5. Total number of extremophile isolates based on Indonesian region reported in this study42
Table 6. Total number of extremophiles type based on type of environment in Indonesia reported in this study
Figure 6. Mapping result (information display)44
Figure 7. Extremoresearchid web page display

List of Abbreviations

EEZ	Economic Exclusive Zone
DD	Decimal degrees
DMS	Degrees, minutes, seconds
URL	Uniform Resource Locator

CHAPTER I: INTRODUCTION

1.1 Background

Indonesia is the world's largest archipelago. Each of Indonesia's region has its own unique geography, making Indonesia one of the most biodiverse country in the world. Indonesia's diverse nature includes extreme environment as it is located in Pacific Ring of Fire, a region with active tectonic plate movements and volcanic eruptions, creating naturally harsh environments where organisms must adapt in order to survive (ICAO, 2007). The organisms capable to survive in these extreme conditions are called extremophiles. This classification includes every branch of organism: Bacteria, Archaea, and Eukarya (Rampelotto, 2013).

Extremophiles are classified based on the extreme conditions where the organisms are able to survive: extreme temperature (thermophile and psychrophile), extreme pH (acidophile and alkaliphile), extreme pressure (barophile), extreme amount of metal and/ or chemical, and high ionizing radiation (radiophile). Several organisms may also be polyextremophiles, allowing them to withstand two or more extreme conditions (Rampelotto, 2013).

Extremophiles have certain unique physiology that enables these organisms to sustain its survival. This unique physiology enables extremophiles to improve the current state of biotechnology. A famous example is *Thermus aquaticus* which possesses thermostable DNA polymerase. *T. aquaticus*' DNA polymerase, named taq polymerase, is currently widely adopted for polymerase chain reaction (PCR) due to its activity in wide range of temperature (Bell, 1989).

1.2 Problem Formulation

Despite all the research conducted to identify extremophiles in Indonesia, no study has compiled all of these findings yet. A study to compile all discovered extremophiles in the form of table is necessary to ease the data finding. Visualization through mapping is also beneficial to help locating the discovered extremophiles for future research. This study would also track the progress of extremophiles' research in Indonesia by visualizing the total research papers publish per year.

To the best of the author's knowledge, this study is the first to compile, review, and map the discovered extremophiles in Indonesia.

1.3 Objectives

This study aims to compile and map all of the discovered extremophiles in Indonesia to further address the current state of research on Indonesian extremophiles.

1.4 Scope of Work

• Data Collection

The review is conducted to address the following research questions as foundation:

- What species are the discovered extremophiles in Indonesia?
- What types are the discovered extremophiles classified as?
- Where are the extremophiles discovered in Indonesia?

In addition to these foundational questions, there are several aspects which would

be documented as well:

- o What are the known functions of the discovered extremophiles?
- What is the environment type of the sampling location?
- o What are the known physicochemical conditions of the sampling location?
- What is the journal source of the respective research discovery?
- When is the respective study published?

• Data Analysis

- o List all the collected information in the form of table
- Create a map to facilitate the visualization of the collected information
- o Create a website as a platform to publish the map
- Present the following summary using pie chart:
 - Total amount of extremophiles research used in this study per year in Indonesia
 - Total amount of extremophiles per type in Indonesia
 - Total number of extremophiles based on Indonesian region
 - Total amount of extremophiles type based on type of environment in Indonesia

CHAPTER II: LITERATURE REVIEW

2.1 Indonesia's Geography

Indonesia is the largest archipelagic country in the world, where 65% of its area is water. Indonesia has five largest islands: Sumatra, Java, Kalimantan (Borneo), Sulawesi, and Papua, where most of the population resides.

Indonesia's geography is very promising to conduct research on extremophiles. Indonesia has numerous locations where extremophiles discoveries are possible. In the sea, Indonesia owns 7000 m deep Java trench near Java and hydrothermal vents in Sulawesi (Bertolino et al., 2017; Masson et al., 1990). Indonesia is also located in the Ring of Fire where most tectonic activities take place; Therefore, Indonesia has numerous volcanoes. The mud volcano and volcanic hot springs have been found to harbor extremophiles (Gupta, Srivastava, Khare, & Prakash, 2014; Pikuta, Hoover, & Tang, 2007; Rampelotto, 2013).

2.2 Extremophiles

Among all known living things, there are organisms capable to survive in hostile and even lethal condition for common living creature. This group of organisms, known as extremophile, has been found to thrive in extreme temperature, pH, pressure, salinity, water availability, metal and/ or chemical concentration, and ionizing radiation. Extremophiles have been found 6.7 km deep inside the earth's crust, more than 10 km deep inside the ocean with pressures as far as 125 MPa, from extremely acidic (pH -0.06) to basic condition pH 12.5), and from intense temperature of deep sea hydrothermal vent (122°C) to frozen water (-15°C) (Merino et al., 2019; Rampelotto, 2013). Having adapted to its respective niche environment, extremophiles are able to tolerate certain extreme living condition and often require this condition to survive. To further facilitate its survival, extremophiles might also possess metabolisms towards sulfur, methane, and metals (Rampelotto, 2013).

Prokaryote is one of the earliest forms of organism which had occupied earth. Its simple structure and quick reproduction make prokaryote exceptionally easier to adapt with new environment, including extreme environment; Thus, most extremophiles are prokaryotes.

2.2.1 Temperature

Depending on the temperature, extremophile is grouped into thermophile and psychrophile. Thermophilic organism grows optimally above 50°C, while psychrophilic organism grows optimally at low and subzero temperature (Pikuta et al., 2007).

Thermophile is generally classified into moderate thermophile (optimum growth above 50°C), thermophile (optimum growth above 70°C), and hyperthermophile (optimum growth above 80°C). Thermophile has been found in hot springs, mud volcano, and hydrothermal vents around volcanically active area underwater (Madigan, 2000; Pikuta et al., 2007; S. et al., 2014). Thermophile's physiology has a wide diversity, each adjusted with its natural habitat; All of its cellular components, however, must be thermostable (Kelly & Adams, 1995; Ladenstein & Antranikian, 1998; Van de Vossenberg, Driessen, & Konings, 1998; Wiegel & Adams, 2003).

Pikuta, Hoover and Tang (2007) suggests several factors that increase thermal stability: Increase in secondary structure, aromatic stacking, hydrophobic interactions, metal binding capacity, and oligomerization, as well as decrease in loop length and labile residues (such as cysteine, asparagine, and glutamine) (Yano & Poulos, 2003). Fujiwara (2002) also suggests that the chromosomes of hyperthermophiles appear to be densely packed with genes required for essential functions. *Methanopyrus kandleri* strain 116 discovered from Kairei hydrothermal field grows at 122°C, which is the highest temperature for living

6

condition ever recorded, making this organism the most hyperthermophilic organism currently known (Rampelotto, 2013).

Psychrophile is defined by organism which thrives in low and subzero temperature, and unable to grow at temperature above 15°C due to metabolic absence (Pikuta et al., 2007). Room temperature is lethal for psychrophile, as its enzymes and proteins are very sensitive and rapidly destabilize under this condition (Pikuta et al., 2007). There is no further classification of psychrophile due to the estimated limit of life seems to be around -20°C (D'Amico, Collins, Marx, Feller, & Gerday, 2006). Psychrophile inhabits all permanently cold environment from deep sea, mountains, and even polar regions (D'Amico et al., 2006).

Psychrophile adapts with this extreme condition commonly by several mechanisms. Generally, psychrophile's phospholipid membrane adapts by increasing the ratio of polyunsaturated-saturated fatty acids, conversion of trans fatty acid to cis-fatty acid, changing the composition of lipids in the membrane, and reducing the size or charge of lipid heads. Psychrophile enhances its membrane by upregulating lipopolysaccharide (LPS) biosynthetic gene, peptidoglycan biosynthesis, membrane transporter, outer membrane proteins, and exopolysaccharide (EPS) biosynthesis. Psychrophiles might produces ice nucleating protein and/ or antifreeze protein. Other common mechanisms are downregulation of flagellar motility and energy metabolism, biosynthesis of trehalose to stabilize cellular membranes, biosynthesis of carotenoid pigments to buffer membrane fluidity, and accumulation of osmotic molecules such as mannitol and glycine (Maayer, Anderson, Cary, & Cowan, 2014). *Rhodotolura glutinis* fungi found to cause frozen food spoilage is able to live at -18°C, making it the most psychrophilic organism currently known (Maayer et al., 2014).

7

2.2.2 pH

Extremophiles are classified into acidophile if it is able to thrive in acidic condition below pH 5 and alkaliphile if it thrives in alkalic condition above 8 (Johnson & Schippers, 2017).

Acidophile is further classified into moderate acidophile with optimal growth between pH 3-5 and extreme acidophile with optimal growth at or below 3 (Johnson & Schippers, 2017). Acidophile has been discovered in solfataric fields, sulfuric pools, geysers, acid sulfate soils, as well as metal and coal mine (Johnson & Schippers, 2017; Sharma & Kawarabayasi, 2012). Acidophile has proton impermeable membrane; This membrane properties is achieved either by creating tetraether lipids with ether linkages (instead of common bacterial ester linkage) to prevent acid hydrolysis or by creating rigid monolayers of bulky isoprenoid core (Sharma, Parashar, & Satyanarayana, 2016). Acidophile generates proton intracellularly to prevent other protons from entering the cell (Sharma et al., 2016). All acidophiles have cytoplasmic buffering molecules containing basic amino acids (lysine, histidine, arginine, etc) to capture protons and act as a buffer to prevent damage when there is a sudden increase presence of protons (Sharma et al., 2016). Acidophiles also have abundant secondary transporters and quick damage-fixing chaperones (Sharma et al., 2016). The currently known lowest pH for surviving acidophile is -0.06 which Picrophillus oshimae and Picrophillus torridus thrive in; Both of these organisms are discovered in solfataric hydrothermal area in Hokkaido, Japan (D'Amico et al., 2006; Rampelotto, 2013).

Alkaliphile grows optimally at pH above 8 (Gupta et al., 2014). This group of organisms has been found in ammonified soils, alkali soda lakes, and alkaline hydrothermal vents (Preiss, Hicks, Suzuki, Meier, & Krulwich, 2015). Alkaliphile utilizes cell walls containing acidic polymers to adsorb sodium and hydronium ions and repel hydroxide ions, or peptidoglycan with excess hexosamines and amino acid (Horikoshi, 1999). Alkaliphile has also been found to utilize sodium ions membrane transport to maintain the intracellular amount of Na⁺ and H⁺ (Horikoshi, 1999). Cyanobacteria is the most alkaliphilic organism found currently; This organism is able to survive in pH between 12 to 13 (Pikuta et al., 2007).

2.2.3 Pressure

Barophile is organism with optimal growth at high pressure (above 40 MPa) (Pikuta et al., 2007). This group of organism is commonly found in deep lake and deep subsurface regions (Pikuta et al., 2007).

Barophile survives by having unsaturated fatty acids-packed cell membrane to increase membrane fluidity under high pressure, upregulated chaperones-encoding genes, modified respiratory chain, different porins expression, and osmolytes production (Jebbar, Franzetti, Girard, & Oger, 2015; Merino et al., 2019; Oger & Jebbar, 2010). The most resistant barophile known is *Thermococcus piezophilus* which survives up to 125 MPa (Merino et al., 2019).

2.2.4 Salinity

Halophile defines organism which requires salt to grow (Amoozegar, Safarpour, Noghabi, Bakhtiary, & Ventosa, 2019). It is classified based on the salt concentration where the organism is suitable to live: slight halophile (1-5% NaCl), moderate halophile (5-20% NaCl), and extreme halophile (20-30%) (Amoozegar et al., 2019). Halophiles are notably found in saline lakes, salt pans, salt marshes, and saline soil across the world (Amoozegar et al., 2019).

There are two fundamental strategies that halophile utilizes: maintaining high intracellular salt concentration equivalent or higher than the external salt concentration and maintaining low intracellular salt concentration within cytoplasm by balancing osmotic pressure through the use of organic solutes and ion pumps activation (Pikuta et al., 2007). *Haloferax mediterranei* is the most halophilic organism currently known (Han et al., 2012). It thrives at 30% NaCl seawater in seawater evaporation near Alicante in Spain (Han et al., 2012).

9

2.2.5 Ionizing Radiation

Radiophile stands for highly resistant organism towards high level of ionizing and ultraviolet radiation (Gupta et al., 2014). Radiophile is able to survive under starvation, oxidative stress, and high amount of DNA damage (Daly, 2000). The first and currently most resistant radiophile is *Deinococcus radiodurans* which survives 30 kGy during food conservation and storage (Pikuta et al., 2007). Makarova et al. (2001) concludes that *D. radiodurans* has expanded Nudix hydrolase and plant dessication resistance-associated proteins that contribute to the resistance on extreme radiation and numerous nucleotides repeats that may contribute on a role in stress response.

2.2.6 High Chemical Concentration

While not widely accepted, extremophiles capable to thrive in high concentration of metals are known as metallophiles (Gupta et al., 2014). Metallophiles have been found in mines and contaminated environments with high concentration of copper, lead, chromium, zinc, arsenic, cadmium, cobalt, silver, and other metals (Gupta et al., 2014). Metallophile applies the use of protein-metal association and heavy metal efflux system (active transport) to reduce the intracellular metal concentration (Gupta et al., 2014). *Acidithiobacillus caldus* KU and *Sulfolobus metallicus* BC have been found to be resistant towards toxic concentration of arsenic (Pikuta et al., 2007). Several species of *Acidiphillum spp*. are also resistant towards cadmium (Pikuta et al., 2007). *Ralstonia metallidurans* is found to be resistant with high concentrations of cadmium, chromium, cobalt, copper, mercury, nickel, lead, thallium, and zinc (Mergeay, 2006).

Several species of organisms have also adapted on environment with high chemical concentration (e.g. sulfur, methane). These organisms do not have any direct extremophile classification, even though they are sometimes called according with their ability, such as

10

sulfur reducer and methanogen. One example of this organism is sulfur oxidizer *Halothiobacillus halophilus* (Pikuta et al., 2007).

2.3 Mapping Organism

An effort to geographically map organism has been highly valued in scientific communities. Organism mapping plays a crucial role in the subject of evolutionary biology research and to answer the question of "the origin of life" (Bowker, 2000). Organism mapping has also been used to keep track the spread of organisms to investigate certain organism's behavior pattern (e.g. bird migration) (Schleidt & Crawley, 1980). The same method has also been used to keep track on the spread of organism to the previously uninhabited areas; This type of study is important to prevent significant social, economic, and ecological impacts such as the spread of disease (Etherington, 2012). Organism mapping would also be necessary to ease the search of the already discovered organisms.

This study proposed the creation of Indonesian extremophiles database from available studies by using mapping technique to significantly ease the search on this group of organisms.

CHAPTER III: MATERIALS AND METHODS

3.1 Data Collection

The dataset of extremophiles in Indonesia was obtained through Google Scholar, utilizing search terms in English (Indonesian extremophiles, Indonesian thermophile, Indonesian psychrophile, Indonesian acidophile, Indonesian alkaliphile, Indonesian barophile, Indonesian halophile, and Indonesian radiophile) and Indonesian language (ekstremofil Indonesia, termofil Indonesia, psikrofil Indonesia, asidofil Indonesia, alkalifil Indonesia, barofil Indonesia, halofil Indonesia, and radiofil Indonesia) from all timeframe and compiled in the form of table. The studies in the first 20 pages of Google Scholar result from every search term were collected. The obtained variables were consisted of organism's name or label, type of extremophile, type of environment, location of discovery, location's physicochemical condition, location's province, potential application, publication year, journal source, research title, and Uniform Resource Locator (URL). Location coordinate and miscellaneous information were also inputted when provided.

The nearest species identity was used as organism's name when \geq 99% phylogeny similarity had been achieved; Otherwise, the term "*sp.*" was used.

The datasets were filtered using several parameters as in **Table 1**. The basis of these criteria is explained in the discussion section.

Table 1. Parameters for datasets filtering

No	Parameter
1	The location of discovery is in Indonesia's territory including its Economic Exclusive Zone (EEZ)
2	The organism is obtained in environment with well -preserved natural condition, with exception of accidental occurrence (e.g. oil tanker spill)
3	Research with event-based timeframe is excluded (e.g. bacterial investigation during Ramadhan)
4	Research with unclear location and uncontactable corresponding author is excluded
5	Request of exclusion from respective author is conducted accordingly
6	Study using areal coordinate as the location of discovery is excluded
7	The organism conforms with the provided parameter of extremophile characteristic as in Table 2 .

Table 2. Parameters for extremophile determination

Type of	Parameter
Extremophile	
Thermophile	Grow at temperature ≥ 50°C
Psychrophile	Unable to grow at temperature > 15°C
Acidophile	Grow at pH ≤ 5
Alkaliphile	Grow at pH ≥ 8
Halophile	Grow in saline condition
Barophile	Grow at pressure ≥ 40 MPa
Radiophile	Resistant toward high level of ionizing and ultraviolet radiation
Others	Other extreme condition such as the presence of chemical or metal in high
	concentration

3.2 Mapping and Data Analysis

Using the dataset, information as follows was presented visually: total amount of extremophiles research used in this study per year in Indonesia (column chart), total amount of extremophiles per type in Indonesia (pie chart), total number of extremophiles based on Indonesian region (pie chart), and total amount of extremophiles type based on type of environment in Indonesia (pie chart).

The created dataset was mapped by using Google My Maps web application. Decimal degrees (DD) format was used as the location of respective data when coordinate was provided; Otherwise, the location name was used. All the variables were inputted in the map

to act as information. The created map was published digitally by using WIX web application and open-sourced to extremophile researchers.

CHAPTER IV: RESULTS

4.1 Data Analysis

From 3200 observed studies in Google Scholar, a total of 180 studies were found to conduct research on Indonesian extremophiles. Further data filtering obtained 142 published research papers which correspond with the parameters. Database could be accessed in http://bit.ly/extremoresearchid.

Based on the observation, the research on Indonesian extremophiles was first conducted in 1988 and become more popular during the second decade of 21st century (2011-2020) **(Table 3; Figure 1)**. The increase of studies might be caused by the overall improvement of molecular identification facility, the availability of research funding, as well as the availability and interest of the experts in Indonesia. Cheaper sequencing cost might also play a major role in advancing the research on this topic.

A total of 486 extremophiles were collected, with the major extremophile types are made of thermophile (256 isolates; 53%), halophile (119 isolates; 25%), thermoalkaliphile (36 isolates; 7%), alkaliphile (32 isolates; 7%), and thermoacidophile (23 isolated; 5%) **(Table 4; Figure 2)**. There was no psychrophile, barophile, and radiophile discovered in this study. An extremophile which has no clear classification is grouped as Not Applicable (N.A.).



Figure 1. Total amount of published extremophiles research per year in Indonesia reported in this study



Figure 2. Total amount of extremophiles per type in Indonesia reported in this study

From a total of 34 provinces, research on Indonesian extremophiles have only been conducted in 20 provinces, including Aceh, North Sumatra, West Sumatra, Jambi, South Sumatra, Lampung, Greater Jakarta, West Java, Central Java, East Java, Bali, West Nusa Tenggara, East Nusa Tenggara, East Kalimantan, North Sulawesi, Central Sulawesi, South Sulawesi, Southeast Sulawesi, Maluku, and Papua **(Table 5; Figure 3)**. The majority of Indonesian extremophiles are discovered from volcanic environments such as hot spring (266 isolates; 55%), crater (40 isolates; 8%), mud volcano (27 isolates; 6%), volcanic river (12 isolates; 2%), hydrothermal vent (4 isolates; 1%), and geyser (3 isolates; 1%) **(Table 6; Figure 4)**. The remaining environments only take up 27% of the total extremophiles: Sea (polluted, unpolluted, and desalinated: 68 isolates; 14%), beach (31 isolates; 6%), lake (7 isolates; 1%), and lime soil (28 isolates; 6%).

Total Number of Extremophile Isolates Based on Indonesian Region Reported in This Study

Created with Datawrapper

37

74

Figure 3. Total number of extremophile isolates based on Indonesian region reported in this study



Figure 4. Total amount of extremophiles type based on type of environment in Indonesia reported in this study

4.2 Mapping and Web Page

The map is consisted of markers positioned to the respective extremophile's sampling location. Markers are colored depending on its type of extremophile. Each marker contains information as follow: name, type of extemophile, type of environment, location's condition, location, location province, potential application, publication year, journal source, journal title, and URL. Coordinate and additional note is also provided if it is available (Figure 5; Figure 6).

The map application provides searchbox and direction icons to ease the search of certain isolate and give the direction to the sampling location respectively.



Figure 5. Mapping result (initial display)

The map is published in https://victorsandyawan.wixsite.com/extremoresearchid. The website is consisted of 1 webpage containing 5 strips: title, map, project information, set parameters, and contact information (Figure 7).

CHAPTER V: DISCUSSION

5.1 Study Overview

This study created a map with intent to facilitate any individual on seeking digitally available studies of Indonesian extremophiles. The map would also serve as a platform for scientists to exhange research discoveries in this field.

Google My Maps web application is chosen due to its user-friendly interface when inputting new research data. Being directly integrated with Google Map, Google My Maps also allows a more approachable user-experience.

A website is created as a publishing platform for the map. The website is consisted of 1 web page containing 5 strips of title, map, project information, set parameter, and contact information. The 2nd strip is chosen for a more immediate access to the map. Project information describes the purpose of the website creation, while set parameter describes the characteristics required for respective extremophiles classification in the map. Researchers who are interested to contribute on this map are able to contact directly using the attached contact information.

5.2 Search Term and Set Parameter Selection

Having numerous classifications, only 8 general types of extremophiles are used as the search term: thermophile, psychrophile, acidophile, alkaliphile, barophile, halophile, and radiophile. For every search term, this study selected only the first 200 results. Using both Indonesian and English language for all search terms, a total of 3200 search results were obtained for selection. The amount is considered enough to represent the majority of research

in this topic. This is proven from the total of only 180 research studies which conduct research on extremophile discovery after selection.

The selected studies further underwent data selection using the set parameters **(Table 1)**. The first criterion discusses about Economic Exclusive Zone (EEZ). EEZ is a territory stretching 200 nautical miles from a country's coast where a country is given special rights for exploration and use of marine resources, making any sampling activity within this area a legal conduct (United Nation, 1980). The second criterion mentions the need of a well preserved sampling location to maintain the authenticity of the environmental condition; A special exception is given for accidental occurrence as it is unintended (e.g. oil spill). The third parameter refers to studies with aim to compare extremophile composition on a certain location during and after a specific event (e.g. National holiday); These research are excluded with consideration of dynamic extremophile composition in the location of study during those events. The fifth parameter excludes any research using areal coordinate (e.g. 07°00'00" S to 07°50'00" S, 112°00'00"E to 112°50'00"E), as sampling location might be unclear. The sixth parameter describes that request for data removal, during and after this study, would be conducted accordingly to respect the authors' rights. Finally, the seventh criterion refers to the extremophile classification for this study.

The extremophiles possessing characteristic within the parameter are categorized as one of the stated extremophile classification: thermophile, psychrophile, acidophile, alkaliphile, halophile, barophile, radiophile, or others **(Table 2)**. *Others* classification includes any organism capable to survive in extreme environment not mentioned in the provided classifications; Extremophiles categorized in this group usually involve the ability to survive in high concentration of chemical in nature (e.g. sulphur and iron). Data which does not conform with the set parameters was removed. A total of 142 research studies were obtained after final selection. A more accurate extremophile classification, such as moderate thermophile or hyperthermophile, are not used with purpose to maintain the minimum amount of location marker identity (color) and ease the view of the map.

Having no established universal classification rules for all types of extremophile, the set parameters selected for this study are chosen based on the clarity of the description provided by other studies. The set parameters of thermophile, psychrophile, and barophile are based on a study by Pikuta, Hoover and Tang (2007); Acidophile and alkaliphile are based on Johnson and Schippers (2017); Halophile is based on Amoozegar *et al.* (2019), and radiophile is based on Gupta *et al.* (2014). There seems to be no set value which informs the minimum concentration of chemical and/or radiation to be categorized as extremophile; Therefore, the statement of *high concentration* in the observed studies is used to identify radiophile as well as other extremophiles living in chemical-rich environment unsustainable for life.

5.3 Attached Information in the Map

Several information such as organism name, type of extremophiles, type of environments, location of discovery, location coordinate, location's province, and journal title are provided as general information. Only organisms with phylogeny similarity of \geq 99% are stated with its species name to maintain the accuracy of naming. The accuracy of sampling location is maintained as well by using location coordinate when provided. The coordinate inputted for mapping location uses decimal degrees (DD) instead of degrees, minutes, seconds (DMS) format due to the incapability of Google My Maps on recognizing the later format; Therefore, a new variable, location in Google Map, is added as the location data which will be automatically processed in the map. Despite the usefulness of this approach, Google My Maps, however, is still incapable to accurately position the marker according to the inputted coordinate; Therefore, manual positioning was done to adjust the marker location.

22

The information showing potential application is provided to accomodate users who are interested in utilizing a certain capability of the available extremophile. Sampling location's condition could be used to decide the condition which the extremophiles could be cultivated in. Publication year and journal source are provided for user to decide the reliability of the finding. Link is also available to view the published research.

5.4 Extremophile Research in Indonesia

Indonesia's research in extremophile field is lacking. From a total of observed 3200 research studies, only 180 studies are found to work on this topic. While there has been an increasing number of studies during the second decade of 21st century, no steady rate of increase is found. Many studies do not explore the studied extremophiles in depth as well; several of these studies only conducted amylase-catalase tests and genetic identification. This is unfortunate considering that Indonesia has a diverse geographic composition and mineral resources (Devi & Prayogo, 2013; Sigit, 1965). Furthermore, extremophile research potentially plays a major role in bioremediation, bioprocessing, and bioproduction (Arora & Panosyan, 2019).

Currently, extremophile is not evenly researched across all Indonesian regions; Especially, research has yet to be conducted in Riau, Riau Islands, Bengkulu, Bangka Belitung, Banten, Yogyakarta, North Kalimantan, West Kalimantan, Central Kalimantan, South Kalimantan, Gorontalo, West Sulawesi, North Maluku, and West Papua. While extremophile research have been conducted in the regions of Kalimantan (East Kalimantan), Lesser Sunda Islands (Bali, West Nusa Tenggara, and East Nusa Tenggara), Sulawesi (Central Sulawesi), Maluku Islands (Maluku), and Western New Guinea (Papua), the research is extremely low in number.

Thermophile is the major discovered extremophiles in Indonesia. This is caused by Indonesia's geographical location which is inside the Ring of Fire, creating numerous volcanicrelated environments such as crater, hot spring, geyser, hydrothermal vent, mud volcano, and volcanic river. This same geographical reason also supports the living condition for acidophilic organisms. Volcanic environment supports mineral formation which favors the viability of alkaliphile and certain chemical-resistance extremophile (e.g. iron reducer, methanogen, methanotroph, etc). Having a large ocean area, numerous halophiles have also been discovered in Indonesia. In contrast, psychrophile, barophile, and radiophile have yet been discovered. The lack of suitable geographic conditions (e.g. tropical climate, low radiation level) might play a role in this occurrence. Psychrophile and barophile, however, might potentially be found deep in Indonesian sea, such as in deep trench which has low temperature and high pressure (Yasuhara & Danovaro, 2016).

5.5 Limitation

Different organisms by the same study are commonly obtained from the same location. In the created map, however, the markers occupying the same location overlap each other; Therefore, the access of the overlapped marker could not be reached through the map interface. The data could only be accessed through the search box and independent search from the provided list.

CHAPTER VI: CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATION

A collection of extremophile research in Indonesia have been successfully mapped using Google My Maps and published by using WIX web application. The created database could be accessed in http://bit.ly/extremoresearchid, and the map could be accessed in https://victorsandyawan.wixsite.com/extremoresearchid. The database and map are opensourced for public, especially for scientific community.

While the extremophile research in Indonesia is currently lacking, there is an abrupt increase of interest in this topic. Most of the discovered extremophiles are thermophile which are majorly obtained from volcanic-hot spring.

A collaboration with researchers taking interest in Indonesian extremophile is recommended to futher improve the data collection for this map, especially in the location where the study count is really low, such as in Kalimantan, Lesser Sunda Islands, Sulawesi, Maluku, and Papua. A determined parameter value is also required to create a more precise radiophile classification.

REFERENCES

- A. Arfah, R. (2015). Production Optimization and Characterization of Amylase Enzyme Isolated from Termofil Bacteria Bacillus sp RSAII-1b from Lejja Hot Spring South Sulawesi. *American Journal of Biomedical and Life Sciences*, *3*(6), 115. https://doi.org/10.11648/j.ajbls.20150306.13
- Achmad, A. A., Rohman, M. S., & Prijambada, I. D. (2016). Biochemical Properties of Crude Extracellular Proteases from Chromohalobacter salexigens BKL5 and Micrococcus luteus 11A. Indonesian Journal of Biotechnology, 21(1), 56–62.
- Aditiawati, P., Yohandini, H., Madayanti, F., & Akhmaloka. (2009). Microbial Diversity of Acidic Hot Spring (Kawah Hujan B) in Geothermal. *Microbiology*, 58–66.
- Agustini, R. (2006). The Utilization of Thermophilic Protease Which Life in Hot Spring Cangar Batu Malang. *Indonesian Journal of Chemistry*, 6(2), 205–211. https://doi.org/10.22146/ijc.21762
- Agustini, R. (2003). Karakterisasi dan Amobilisasi Protease Mikroorganisme Termofilik Isolat CG-10 yang Hidup di Sumber Air Panas Cagar-Jawa Timur dengan Matriks Pendukung Bentonit.
- Akhmaloka, A., Suharto, A., Nurbaiti, S., N. Tika, I., & M. Warganegara, F. (2006). Ribotyping Identification of Thermophilic Bacterium from Papandayan Crater. *ITB Journal of Engineering Science*, *38*(1), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.5614/itbj.eng.sci.2006.38.1.1
- Alvionita, M., & Hertadi, R. (2019). Bioconversion of glycerol to biosurfactant by halophilic bacteria Halomonas elongata BK-AG18. *Indonesian Journal of Chemistry*, *19*(1), 48–57. https://doi.org/10.22146/ijc.26737
- Aminin, A. L. N., Warganegara, F. M., Aditiawati, P., & Akhmaloka. (2008). Simple enrichment and independent cultures to expand bacterial community analysis from gedongsongo hot spring. *Journal of Bioscience and Bioengineering*, *106*(2), 211–214. https://doi.org/10.1263/jbb.106.211
- Aminin, A. L. N., Madayanti, F., Aditiawati, P., & Akhmaloka. (2007). 16S Ribosomal RNA-Based Analysis of Thermophilic Bacteria in Gedongsongo Hot Spring. *Microbiology Indonesia*, 1(1), 37–42. https://doi.org/10.5454/mi.1.1.9
- Aminin, A., & Asy'ari, M. (2006). Phylogenetic Analysis of Bacterial Communities in Pancuran 7 Baturraden Hot Spring. In Asean Biochemistry Seminar. Retrieved from http://www.researchgate.net/profile/Agustina_Aminin/publication/236590264_PHYLOG ENETIC_ANALYSIS_OF_BACTERIAL_COMMUNITIES_IN_PANCURAN_7_BATURRADEN_HO T_SPRING/links/0deec51820b65dc1b0000000.pdf
- Amoozegar, M. A., Safarpour, A., Noghabi, K. A., Bakhtiary, T., & Ventosa, A. (2019). Halophiles and their vast potential in biofuel production. *Frontiers in Microbiology*, *10*(AUG). https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2019.01895

- Ardhi, A., Sidauruk, A. N., Suraya, N., Pratiwi, N. W., Pato, U., & Saryono. (2020). Molecular identification of amylase-producing thermophilic bacteria isolated from Bukit Gadang Hot Spring, West Sumatra, Indonesia. *Biodiversitas*, 21(3), 994–1000. https://doi.org/10.13057/biodiv/d210319
- Arfah, R. A., Patong, A. R., Ahmad, A., Djide, M. N., Kimia, J., Hasanuddin, U., ... Hasanuddin, U.
 (2014). Isolasi dan Identifikasi Bakteri Termofil Penghasil Amilase dari Sumber Air Panas
 Lejja Sulawesi Selatan. *Al-Kimia*, 36–46.
- Arifiyanto, A., Surtiningsih, T., Ni'matuzahroh, Fatimah, Agustina, D., & Alami, N. H. (2020). Antimicrobial activity of biosurfactants produced by actinomycetes isolated from rhizosphere of Sidoarjo mud region. *Biocatalysis and Agricultural Biotechnology*, 24, 101513. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bcab.2020.101513
- Arora, N. K., & Panosyan, H. (2019). Extremophiles: applications and roles in environmental sustainability. *Environmental Sustainability*, 2(3), 217–218. https://doi.org/10.1007/s42398-019-00082-0
- Astuti, W., Radjasa, O. K., Karwur, F. F., & Rondonuwu, F. S. (2016). Identification of Carotenoids in Halimeda macroloba Reef Associated Bacteria. *Ilmu Kelautan*, *21*(4), 151–160. https://doi.org/10.14710/ik.ijms.21.4.151-160
- Asy'ari, M., Aditiawati, P., Akhmaloka, & Hertadi, R. (2015). Structural Analysis of Halophilic Lipases Isolated from Bledug Kuwu Mud Crater, Purwodadi-Grobogan, Indonesia: A Structural Bioinformatics Study. *Procedia Chemistry*, *16*, 392–399. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.proche.2015.12.069
- Asyari, M., Aditiawati, P., Akhmaloka, & Hertadi, R. (2015). Cloning and sequence analysis of lipase gene of halophilic bacteria isolated from mud crater of Bledug Kuwu, Central Java, Indonesia. *Biosciences Biotechnology Research Asia*, 12(3), 1903–1912. https://doi.org/10.13005/bbra/1856
- Asy'ari, M., Parwata, I. P., Aditiawati, P., Akhmaloka, & Hertadi, R. (2014). Isolation and identification of halostable lipase producing bacteria from the Bledug Kuwu mud crater located at Purwodadi-Grobogan, Central Java, Indonesia. *Journal of Pure and Applied Microbiology*, 8(5), 3387–3396.
- Baker, G. C., Gaffar, S., Cowan, D. A., & Suharto, A. R. (2001). Bacterial community analysis of Indonesian hot springs. *FEMS Microbiology Letters*, 200(1), 103–109. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0378-1097(01)00207-5
- Bell, J. (1989). The polymerase chain reaction. *Immunology Today*, *10*(10), 351–355. https://doi.org/10.1016/0167-5699(89)90193-X
- Bertolino, M., Oprandi, A., Santini, C., Castellano, M., Pansini, M., Boyer, M., & Bavestrello, G. (2017). Hydrothermal waters enriched in silica promote the development of a sponge community in North Sulawesi (Indonesia). *European Zoological Journal*, 84(1), 128–135. https://doi.org/10.1080/11250003.2016.1278475
- Bowker, G. C. (2000). Mapping biodiversity. *International Journal of Geographical Information Science*, *14*(8), 739–754. https://doi.org/10.1080/136588100750022769

- Chrisnasari, R., Verina, D., Tapatfeto, A. C., Pranata, S., Patjajani, T., Wahjudi, M., & Purwanto, M. G. M. (2018). Isolating and characterising chitinolytic thermophilic bacteria from Cangar Hot Spring, East Java. *Pertanika Journal of Tropical Agricultural Science*, 41(3), 1437–1448.
- Chrisnasari, R., Yasaputera, S., Christianto, P., Santoso, V. I., & Pantjajani, T. (2016). Production and characterization of chitinases from thermophilic bacteria isolated from Prataan hot spring, East Java. *Journal of Mathematical and Fundamental Sciences*, *48*(2), 149–163. https://doi.org/10.5614/j.math.fund.sci.2016.48.2.6
- D'Amico, S., Collins, T., Marx, J. C., Feller, G., & Gerday, C. (2006). Psychrophilic microorganisms: Challenges for life. *EMBO Reports*, 7(4), 385–389. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.embor.7400662
- Dali, S., Arfah, R., Karim, A., & Patong, A. R. (2013). Karakterisasi Enzim Amilase dari Isolat Bakteri Termofilik Bacillus subtilis.
- Daly, M. J. (2000). Engineering radiation-resistant bacteria for environmental biotechnology. *Current Opinion in Biotechnology*, 11(3), 280–285. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0958-1669(00)00096-3
- Darmayati, Y., Harayama, S., Yamazoe, A., Hatmanti, A., Sulistiani, -, Nuchsin, R., & Kunarso, D. H.
 (2008). Hydrocarbonoclastic Bacteria From Jakarta Bay and Seribu Islands. *Marine Research in Indonesia*, 33(1), 55–64. https://doi.org/10.14203/mri.v33i1.506
- Denta Putri, L., Natsir, H., & Dali, S. (2017). Thermophilic Xylanase Production Rom Isolates of Macula' Hot Springs Bacteria Using Corn Cobs Waste Media. Jurnal Akta Kimia Indonesia (Indonesia Chimica Acta), 10(2), 25. https://doi.org/10.20956/ica.v10i2.6652
- Devi, B., & Prayogo, D. (2013). Mining and Development in Indonesia: An Overview of the Regulatory Framework and Policies. *International Mining for Development Centre*, 1–60.
- Dewi, I. M. (2008). Isolasi Bakteri Dan Uji Aktivitas Kitinase Termofilik Kasar Dari Sumber Air Panas Tinggi Raja, Simalungun Sumatera Utara.
- Dina Wahyuna, A. A. dan P. (2012). Isolasi Dan Karakterisasi Bakteri Termo-Proteolitik Sumber Air Panas Sungai Medang , Sungai Penuh , Jambi. *Jurnal Biologi Universitas Andalas*, 1(2), 93–98.
- Edlin, Y. N., Agustien, A., & Tjong, H. (2014). Isolasi dan Karakterisasi Bakteri Alkali-Proteolitik Sumber Air Panas Semurup Kerinci Jambi. *Jurnal Biologi Universitas Andalas*, *3*(September), 303–309.
- Etherington, T. R. (2012). Mapping organism spread potential by integrating dispersal and transportation processes using graph theory and catchment areas. *International Journal of Geographical Information Science*, *26*(3), 541–556. https://doi.org/10.1080/13658816.2011.598459
- Fachrial, E., Harmileni, Anggraini, S., Nugroho, T. T., & Saryono. (2019). Inulinase Activity of Thermophilic Bacteria isolated from Hot Springs of Penen Village, North Sumatera,

Indonesia. In *IOP Conference Series: Earth and Environmental Science* (Vol. 406). https://doi.org/10.1088/1755-1315/406/1/012012

- Fazli, R. R., & Hertadi, R. (2018). Production and characterization of rhamnolipids from bioconversion of palm oil mill effluent by the halophilic bacterium Pseudomonas stutzeri BK-AB12. *Environmental Progress & Sustainable Energy*, *38*(3), e13007. https://doi.org/10.1002/ep.13007
- Farliahati, M. R., Ramanan, R. N., Mohamad, R., Puspaningsih, N. N. T., & Ariff, A. B. (2010). Enhanced production of xylanase by recombinant Escherichia coli DH5α through optimization of medium composition using response surface methodology. *Annals of Microbiology*, 60(2), 279–285. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13213-010-0038-z
- Febriani, Hertadi, R., Kahar, P., Akhmaloka, & Madayanti, F. (2010). Isolation and purification of novel thermostable alkaline lipase from local thermophilic microorganism. *Biosciences Biotechnology Research Asia*, 7(2), 617–622.
- Febriani, Rayyana, Ulya, M., Oesman, F., Akhmaloka, & Iqbalsyah, T. M. (2019). Low molecular weight alkaline thermostable α-amylase from Geobacillus sp. nov. *Heliyon*, *5*(7), e02171. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.heliyon.2019.e02171
- Fernanda, S., Abinawanto, A., & Helianti, I. (2019). Isolation of a Functional Gene Encoding Homologous Lysophospholipase from Indonesian Indigenous Bacillus halodurans CM1. *Microbiology Indonesia*, 13, 9–15. https://doi.org/10.5454/mi.13.1.2
- Firliani, W., Agustien, A., & Febria, A. (2015). Karakterisasi Bakteri Termofilik Penghasil Enzim Protease Netral Characterization of Thermophilic Bacteria in Producing Neutral Protease Enzymes. Jurnal Biologi Universitas Andalas, 4(1), 9–14.
- Fitri, L., Putri, K. A., Suhartono, & Ismail, Y. S. (2019). Short Communication: Isolation and characterization of thermophilic actinobacteria as proteolytic enzyme producer from le Seuum hot spring, Aceh Besar, Indonesia. *Biodiversitas*, 20(10), 2802–2808. https://doi.org/10.13057/biodiv/d201004
- Fitriani, A., Supriyanti, F. M. T., & Heryanto, T. E. (2013). Penentuan Aktivitas Amilase Kasar Termofil Bacillus subtilis Isolat Kawah Gunung Darajat Garut. *Jurnal Ilmu-Ilmu Hayati Dan Fisik*, 15(2), 107–113.
- Fujiwara, S. (2002). Extremophiles: Developments of their special functions and potential resources. *Journal of Bioscience and Bioengineering*, 94(6), 518–525. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1389-1723(02)80189-X
- Gazali, F. M., & Suwastika, I. N. (2018). Thermostable α-Amylase Activity from Thermophilic Bacteria Isolated from Bora Hot Spring, Central Sulawesi. *Journal of Physics: Conference Series*, 979(1). https://doi.org/10.1088/1742-6596/979/1/012001
- Gazali, F. M., Ananda, M., & Suwastika, I. N. (2018). Characterization of α -Amylase Activity from Thermophilic Bacteria Isolated from Bora Hot spring, Central Sulawesi Karakterisasi
 Aktivitas α -Amilase dari Isolat Bakteri Termofilik dari Mata Air Panas Bora, Sulawesi
 Tengah. Natural Science: Journal of Science and Technology, 7(1), 99–109.

- Gupta, G. N., Srivastava, S., Khare, S. K., & Prakash, V. (2014). Extremophiles: An Overview of Microorganism from Extreme Environment. *International Journal of Agriculture, Environment and Biotechnology*, 7(2), 371. https://doi.org/10.5958/2230-732x.2014.00258.7
- Habibie, adeli M., Sigres, D. P., & S, L. N. I. (2013). Isolasi dan Karakterisasi Mikroba Termofilik Penghasil Xilanase dari Lumpur Panas Lapindo Sebagai Alternatif Pengganti Klorin pada Industri Kertas.
- Habibie, F. M., Wardani, A. K., & Nurcholis, M. (2014). Isolasi dan Identifikasi Molekuler Mikroorganisme Termofilik Penghasil XIIanase dari Lumpur Panas Lapindo. Jurnal Pangan Dan Agroindustri, 2(4), 231–238.
- Hadi, S., Suliartini, N. M. S., Kurniawati, L., & Hizmi, S. (2018). Integrating treatment of neutralization with sulfidic natural water (SNW) to capture dissolved copper (cu2+) from acid mine drainage (AMD) at batu hijau site, Sumbawa island Indonesia. *Indonesian Journal of Chemistry*, 18(4), 647–655. https://doi.org/10.22146/ijc.28223
- Han, J., Zhang, F., Hou, J., Liu, X., Li, M., Liu, H., ... Xiang, H. (2012). Complete genome sequence of the metabolically versatile halophilic archaeon Haloferax mediterranei, a poly(3hydroxybutyrate-co-3-hydroxyvalerate) producer. *Journal of Bacteriology*, 194(16), 4463–4464. https://doi.org/10.1128/JB.00880-12
- Handayani, S., Santoso, I., Freisleben, H.-J., Huber, H., Andi, Ardiansyah, F., ... Thomm, M. (2012). Archaeal Life on Tangkuban Perahu-Sampling and Culture Growth in Indonesian Laboratories. *HAYATI Journal of Biosciences*, *19*(3), 150–154. https://doi.org/10.4308/hjb.19.3.150
- Hardi, J., Ruslan, Razak, A. R., & Silva. (2017). Karakterisasi Enzim Kitinase dari Isolat Bakteri Termofilik B1211 Asal Air Panas Bora. *Kovalen*, *3*(2), 172–179.
- Hastuti, W., Agustien, A., & Nurmiati. (2012). Penapisan dan Karakterisasi Bakteri Amilo-Termofilik dari Sumber Air Panas Semurup, Kerinci, Jambi. *Jurnal Biologi Universitas Andalas*, 1(2), 166–171.
- Helianti, I., Furgeva, N., Mulyawati, L., Ferniah, R. S., & Kusumaningrum, H. P. (2018). Cloning of a Gene Encoding Protease from Bacillus halodurans CM1 into Escherichia coli DH5α and Expression Analyses of the Gene Product. *Makara Journal of Science*, 22(3), 113–120. https://doi.org/10.7454/mss.v22i3.9900
- Hertadi, R., Kurnia, K., Falahudin, W., & Puspasari, M. (2016). Poly-hydroxybutyrate (PHB) production by Halomonas elongata BK AG 18 Indigenous from Salty Mud Crater at Central Java Indonesia. *Malaysian Journal of Microbiology*, 9(2), 166–175. https://doi.org/10.1017/CBO9781107415324.004
- Hertadi, R., & Widhyastuti, H. (2015). Effect of Ca2+ Ion to the Activity and Stability of Lipase Isolated from Chromohalobacter japonicus BK-AB18. *Procedia Chemistry*, *16*(5), 306–313. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.proche.2015.12.057
- Horikoshi, K. (1999). Alkaliphiles: Some Applications of Their Products for Biotechnology. *Pediatrics*, 735–750. https://doi.org/10.2183/pjab.80.166

- Huber, G., Huber, R., Jones, B. E., Lauerer, G., Neuner, A., Segerer, A., ... Degens, E. T. (1991).
 Hyperthermophilic Archaea and Bacteria Occurring within Indonesian Hydrothermal Areas. *Systematic and Applied Microbiology*, *14*(4), 397–404.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/S0723-2020(11)80317-6
- Huber, R., Rossnagel, P., Woese, C. R., Rachel, R., Langworthy, T. A., & Stetter, K. O. (1996).
 Formation of ammonium from nitrate during chemolithoautotrophic growth of the extremely thermophilic bacterium Ammonifex degensii gen. nov. sp. nov. Systematic and Applied Microbiology, 19(1), 40–49. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0723-2020(96)80007-5
- Ibnu Irwan, I., Agustina, L., Natsir, A., & Ahmad, A. (2017). Isolation and Characterization of Phytase-Producing thermophilic Bacteria from Sulili Hot Springs in South Sulawesi. *Scientific Research Journal (SCIRJ)*, 5(12), 16. Retrieved from www.scirj.org
- ICAO. (2007). Manual on Volcanic Ash, Radioactive Material and Toxic Chemical Clouds Manual on Volcanic Ash, Radioactive Material and Toxic Chemical Clouds. Secretary.
- Indriati, G., & Megahati, R. (2017). Optimization Medium of Amylase Production By Bacillus Licheniformis Strain Mgi Originated From Pariangan Hot Spring, West Sumatera, Indonesia. *International Journal of Advanced Research*, 5(11), 660–664. https://doi.org/10.21474/ijar01/5816
- Iqbalsyah, T. M., Malahayati, M., Atikah, A., & Febriani, F. (2019). Cultivation Conditions for Protease Production By a Thermo-Halostable Bacterial Isolate Pls a. *Jurnal Natural*, 19(1), 18–23. https://doi.org/10.24815/jn.v19i1.11971
- Iqbalsyah, T. M., Malahayati, Atikah, & Febriani. (2019). Purification and partial characterization of a thermo-halostable protease produced by Geobacillus sp. strain PLS A isolated from undersea fumaroles . *Journal of Taibah University for Science*, 13(1), 850–857. https://doi.org/10.1080/16583655.2019.1650489
- Irdawati, I., & Fifendy, M. (2011). Isolasi Bakteri Termofilik Penghasil Amilase dari Sumber Air Panas Rimbo Panti, Pasaman. Universitas Negeri Padang Repository. FMIPA UNP.
- Jaka, K. (2012). Isolasi dan uji aktivitas enzim amilase dari bakteri termofilik pada sumber air panas masammba.
- Jebbar, M., Franzetti, B., Girard, E., & Oger, P. (2015). Microbial diversity and adaptation to high hydrostatic pressure in deep-sea hydrothermal vents prokaryotes. *Extremophiles*, *19*(4), 721–740. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00792-015-0760-3
- Johnson, D. B., & Schippers, A. (2017). Editorial : Recent Advances in Acidophile Microbiology : Fundamentals and Applications, 8(March), 1–2. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2017.00428
- Kelly, R. M., & Adams, M. W. W. (1995). Enzyme from Microorganism in Extreme Environments. *Chem. Eng. Archive*, 32–42.
- Kim, B. C., Grote, R., Lee, D. W., Antranikian, G., & Pyun, Y. R. (2001). Thermoanaerobacter yonseiensis sp. nov., a novel extremely thermophilic, xylose-utilizing bacterium that grows at up to 85 °C. International Journal of Systematic and Evolutionary Microbiology, 51(4), 1539–1548. https://doi.org/10.1099/00207713-51-4-1539

- Ladenstein, R., & Antranikian, G. (1998). Proteins from hyperthermophiles: stability and enzymatic catalysis close to the boiling point of water. *Advances in Biochemical Engineering/Biotechnology*, *61*, 37–85. https://doi.org/10.1007/bfb0102289
- Lee, Y. J., Jeong, H., Park, G. S., Kwak, Y., Lee, S. J., Lee, S. J., ... Lee, D. W. (2015). Genome sequence of a native-feather degrading extremely thermophilic Eubacterium, Fervidobacterium islandicum AW-1. *Standards in Genomic Sciences*, 10(1), 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40793-015-0063-4
- Lestari, W., & Rida, Y. (2013). Pengaruh Konsentrasi Inokulum Dan Induser terhadap Produksi Protease Alkali Bacillus sp. Isolat MI.2.3 Termofilik. *Jurnal Biologika*.
- Li, J., Sha, Y., Seswita-Zilda, D., Hu, Q., & He, P. (2014). Purification and characterization of thermostable agarase from Bacillus sp. BI-3, a thermophilic bacterium isolated from hot spring. *Journal of Microbiology and Biotechnology*, 24(1), 19–25. https://doi.org/10.4014/jmb.1308.08055
- Löhr, A. J., Laverman, A. M., Braster, M., Van Straalen, N. M., & Röling, W. F. M. (2006). Microbial communities in the world's largest acidic volcanic lake, Kawah Ijen in Indonesia, and in the Banyupahit river originating from it. *Microbial Ecology*, 52(4), 609–618. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00248-006-9068-2
- Löhr, A. J., Sluik, R., Olaveson, M. M., Ivorra, N., Van Gestel, C. A. M., & Van Straalen, N. M. (2006). Macroinvertebrate and algal communities in an extremely acidic river and the Kawah Ijen crater lake (pH < 0.3), Indonesia. *Archiv Fur Hydrobiologie*, *165*(1), 1–21. https://doi.org/10.1127/0003-9136/2006/0165-0001
- Lubis, S. S. (2015). Penapisan Bakteri Laut Penghasil Antimikroba dari Pesisir Serdang Bedagai Sumatera Utara. *Elkawnie: Journal of Islamic Science and Technology*, 1(1), 87–96.
- Lusiana, H., Rukmi, M. I., & Raharjo, B. (2014). Eksplorasi Jamur Alkalotoleran dari Desa Sukolilo Barat, Kecamatan Labang, Kabupaten Bangkalan, Madura, Jawa Timur. *Bioma : Berkala Ilmiah Biologi*, *16*(1), 10. https://doi.org/10.14710/bioma.16.1.10-17
- Mahmudah, R., Baharudin, M., & Sappawali. (2016). Identifikasi Isolat Bakteri Termofilik dari Sumber Air Panas Lejja, Kabupaten Soppeng. *Al-Kimia*, 4((1)), 31–42.
- Malik, A., Santoso, I., Yehuda, A., Freisleben, S. K. U., Wanandi, S. I., Huber, H., ... Freisleben, H.-J. (2014). Characterization of Thermoplasma Species Cultured from Sampling on Tangkuban Perahu, Indonesia. *Microbiology Indonesia*, 8(1), 16–23. https://doi.org/10.5454/mi.8.1.3
- Dominggus, M., Picarima, J., Huwae, L. C., Rahmawati, I., & Purbowasito, W. (2012). Isolation and Identification of a Thermostable Amylase-Producing Bacterium From Hatuasa Hotspring. *Microbiology Indonesia*, 6(2), 83–88. https://doi.org/10.5454/mi.6.2.5
- Mamay, Wahyuningrum, D., & Hertadi, R. (2015). Isolation and Characterization of Levan from Moderate Halophilic Bacteria Bacillus licheniformis BK AG21. *Procedia Chemistry*, *16*, 292–298. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.proche.2015.12.055
- Mantiri, F. R., Rumende, R. R. H., & Sudewi, S. (2019). Identification of α -amylase gene by PCR and activity of thermostable α -amylase from thermophilic Anoxybacillus thermarum

isolated from Remboken hot spring in Minahasa, Indonesia. In *IOP Conference Series: Earth and Environmental Science* (Vol. 217, pp. 0–7). https://doi.org/10.1088/1755-1315/217/1/012045

- Mar, W. W., Rohman, A., Muwafiqi, N. H., Laras, G. A., Agustina, D., Asmarani, O., & Puspaningsih, N. N. T. (2020). Short communication: Preliminary phylogenetic analysis of bacteria producing laccase isolated from Gunung pancar, Bogor, Indonesia. *Biodiversitas*, 21(5), 2113–2118. https://doi.org/10.13057/biodiv/d210539
- Maayer, P. De, Anderson, D., Cary, C., & Cowan, D. A. (2014). Some like it cold : understanding the survival strategies of psychrophiles, *15*(5), 508–517.
- Madigan, M. T. (2000). Extremophilic Bacteria and Microbial Diversity. Annals of the Missouri Botanical Garden, 87(1), 3. https://doi.org/10.2307/2666205
- Makarova, K. S., Aravind, L., Wolf, Y. I., Tatusov, R. L., Minton, K. W., Koonin, E. V, & Daly, M. J. (2001). Genome of the extremely radiation-resistant bacterium Deinococcus radiodurans viewed from the perspective of comparative genomics. *Microbiology and Molecular Biology Reviews : MMBR*, 65(1), 44–79. https://doi.org/10.1128/MMBR.65.1.44-79.2001
- Masson, D. G., Parson, L. M., Milsom, J., Nichols, G., Sikumbang, N., Dwiyanto, B., & Kallagher, H. (1990). Subduction of seamounts at the Java Trench: a view with long-range sidescan sonar. *Tectonophysics*, 185(1–2), 51–65. https://doi.org/10.1016/0040-1951(90)90404-V
- Mergeay, M. (2006). Metallophiles and Acidophiles in Metal-Rich Environments, III.
- Merino, N., Aronson, H. S., Bojanova, D. P., Feyhl-Buska, J., Wong, M. L., Zhang, S., & Giovannelli, D. (2019). Living at the extremes: Extremophiles and the limits of life in a planetary context. *Frontiers in Microbiology*, *10*(MAR). https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2019.00780
- Mukminin, A. (2014). Isolasi Bakteri Selulolitik Termofilik dari Sumber Air Panas Pacet Mojokerto dan Pengujian Aktivitas Enzim Selulase.
- Nam, G. W., Lee, D. W., Lee, H. S., Lee, N. J., Kim, B. C., Choe, E. A., ... Pyun, Y. R. (2002). Nativefeather degradation by Fervidobacterium islandicum AW-1, a newly isolated keratinaseproducing thermophilic anaerobe. *Archives of Microbiology*, *178*(6), 538–547. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00203-002-0489-0
- Nanda, P. T., Siregar, S. A., Kurniawan, R., Hairuidin, Meriyanti, & Yatno. (2017). Isolasi, Karakterisasi dan Uji Potensi Bakteri Penghasil Enzim Termostabil Air Panas Kerinci. *Chempublish Journal*, 2(1).
- Sabdaningsih, A., & Tri, A. (2020). Isolasi dan Karakterisasi Morfologi Bakteri Halofilik dari Bledug Kuwu, Kabupaten Grobogan. *Bioma : Berkala Ilmiah Biologi, 22*(1), 46–52. https://doi.org/10.14710/bioma.22.1.46-52
- Poernomo, A. T., Isnaeni, Sugianto, Purwanto, D. A., Dewi, A. C., & Suryagama, D. (2017). Pengaruh Nutrisi pada Produksi dan Karakterisasi Protease dari Bakteri Termofilik Isolat LS-1 Lumpur Sidoarjo. *Jurnal Farmasi Dan Ilmu Kefarmasian Indonesia*, 4.
- Nasir, D. Q., Wahyuningrum, D., & Hertadi, R. (2015). Screening and Characterization of Levan Secreted by Halophilic Bacterium of Halomonas and Chromohalobacter Genuses

Originated from Bledug Kuwu Mud Crater. *Procedia Chemistry*, *16*, 272–278. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.proche.2015.12.050

- Natsir, H., Suhartono, M. T., & Ahmad, A. (2013). Isolation and Purification of Thermostable Chitinase Bacillus licheniformis Strain HSA3-1a from Sulili Hot Springs in South Sulawesi, Indonesia. International Journal of Pharma and Bio Sciences.
- Naufal, M. T., Wardani, A. K., & Helianti, I. (2019). Gene Cloning of Xylanase Glycoside Hydrolase Family 11 from Bacillus halodurans CM1 in Escherichia coli DH5α. *Microbiology Indonesia*, 13(4), 3. https://doi.org/10.5454/mi.13.4.3
- Naully, P. G. (2016). Isolasi dan kloning gen α -amilase dari bakteri termofilik pada Escherichia coli DH5α. *Sigma-Mu*, 8(1), 35–43.
- Ningsih, F., Sari, D. C. A. F., Rachmania, M. K., Yabe, S., Yokota, A., Oetari, A., & Sjamsuridzal, W. (2020). Isolation and 16S rRNA gene sequences analysis of thermophilic Actinobacteria isolated from soil in Cisolok geothermal area, West Java, Indonesia. In *IOP Conference Series: Earth and Environmental Science* (Vol. 457). https://doi.org/10.1088/1755-1315/457/1/012015
- Nuritasari, D., Sarjono, P. R., & Aminin, A. L. N. (2017). Isolasi Bakteri Termofilik Sumber Air Panas Gedongsongo dengan Media Pengaya MB (Minimal Broth) dan TS (Taoge Sukrosa) serta Identifikasi Fenotip dan Genotip. *Jurnal Kimia Sains Dan Aplikasi*, *20*(2), 84–91. https://doi.org/10.14710/jksa.20.2.84-91
- Oger, P. M., & Jebbar, M. (2010). The many ways of coping with pressure. *Research in Microbiology*, *161*(10), 799–809. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.resmic.2010.09.017
- Oktavia, I., Fithriah, A. N., Permatasari, N. U., Ratnaningsih, E., & Hertadi, R. (2020). Levan produced by the halophilic bacterium Bacillus licheniformis BK1 as a nanoparticle for protein immobilization. *Indonesian Journal of Chemistry*, *20*(3), 493–502. https://doi.org/10.22146/ijc.41064
- Pangastuti, A., Wahjuningrum, D., & Suwanto, A. (2002). Isolasi , Karakterisasi , dan Kloning Gen
 Penyandi α -Amilase Bakteri Halofil Moderat asal Bledug Kuwu Isolation ,
 Characterization , and Cloning of the α -Amylase Gene. *Hayati*, 9(1), 10–14.
- Parwata, I. P., Asyari, M., & Hertadi, R. (2014). Organic solvent-stable lipase from moderate halophilic bacteria Pseudomonas stutzeri isolated from the mud crater of Bleduk Kuwu, Central Java, Indonesia. *Journal of Pure and Applied Microbiology*, 8(1), 31–40.
- Parwata, I. P., Wahyuningrum, D., Suhandono, S., & Hertadi, R. (2019). Heterologous ectoine production in Escherichia coli: Optimization using response surface methodology. *International Journal of Microbiology, 2019*. https://doi.org/10.1155/2019/5475361
- Patantis, G., Chasanah, E., Fawzya, Y. N., Qing, H. P., & Lei, Z. X. (2018). Bacterial Diversity of a Microbial Mat from Hot Spring at Wartawan Beach, Lampung and Its Potential as a Source of Hydrogenases. Squalen Bulletin of Marine and Fisheries Postharvest and Biotechnology, 13(1), 23–33. https://doi.org/10.15578/squalen.v13i1.323

- Permatasari, N. U., Ratnaningsih, E., & Hertadi, R. (2018). The use of response surface method in optimization of levan production by heterologous expressed levansucrase from halophilic bacteria bacillus licheniformis BK2. In *IOP Conference Series: Earth and Environmental Science* (Vol. 209). https://doi.org/10.1088/1755-1315/209/1/012015
- Permatasari, N. U., Ratnaningsih, E., & Hertadi, R. (2019). Molecular cloning and expression of levansucrase gene from bacillus licheniformis BK1 isolated from bledug kuwu mud crater. *EurAsian Journal of BioSciences*, *13*(1), 223–230.
- Pikuta, E. V., Hoover, R. B., & Tang, J. (2007). Microbial extremophiles at the limits of life. *Critical Reviews in Microbiology*, 33(3), 183–209. https://doi.org/10.1080/10408410701451948
- Preiss, L., Hicks, D. B., Suzuki, S., Meier, T., & Krulwich, T. A. (2015). Alkaliphilic bacteria with impact on industrial applications, concepts of early life forms, and bioenergetics of ATP synthesis. *Frontiers in Bioengineering and Biotechnology*, *3*(JUN), 1–16. https://doi.org/10.3389/fbioe.2015.00075
- Pisera, A., Rützler, K., Kaz'mierczak, J., & Kempe, S. (2009). Sponges in an extreme environment: suberitids from the quasi-marine Satonda Island crater lake (Sumbawa, Indonesia). *Journal of the Marine Biological Association of the United Kingdom*, *90*(1), 203–212. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0025315409990968
- Posumah, D. C., & Rondonuwu, D. A. (2018). Isolasi Dan Identifikasi Bakteri Termofilik Pereduksi Sulfat Di Air Panas Sarongsong Kota Tomohon. *Jurnal Biota*, *4*(1), 36–40. https://doi.org/10.19109/biota.v4i1.1654
- Prihantini, N. B., Sjamsuridzal, W., & Yokota, A. (2018). Characterization of culturable cyanobacteria isolated from geyser of Cisolok in West Java, Indonesia. In *AIP Conference Proceedings* (Vol. 2023). https://doi.org/10.1063/1.5064132
- Putri, L. D., Natsir, H., & Dali, S. (2016). *Produksi Xilanase Termofilik Dari Isolat Bakteri Sumber Air Panas Makula' Menggunakan Media Limbah Tongkol Jagung*. Universitas Hasanuddin.
- Putri, M., & Hertadi, R. (2015). Effect of Glycerol as Carbon Source for Biosurfactant Production by Halophilic Bacteria Pseudomonas Stutzeri BK-AB12. *Procedia Chemistry*, *16*, 321–327. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.proche.2015.12.059
- Putri, N. P., Sari, C. N., & Gozan, M. (2020). Biosurfactant Screening of Halomonas meridiana BK-AB4 for Microbial Enhanced Oil Recovery. *Materials Science Forum*, *988*, 95–100. https://doi.org/10.4028/www.scientific.net/MSF.988.95
- Putu Parwata, I., Wahyuningrum, D., Suhandono, S., & Hertadi, R. (2018). Production of ectoine by Halomonas elongata BK-AG25 using osmotic shock technique. In *IOP Conference Series: Earth and Environmental Science* (Vol. 209). https://doi.org/10.1088/1755-1315/209/1/012017
- Rachmania, M. K., Ningsih, F., Setyaningsih, P. P., Syafitri, W. A., Sari, D. C. A. F., Yabe, S., ...
 Sjamsuridzal, W. (2020). Xylan-degrading ability of thermophilic actinobacteria isolated from soil in a geothermal area. *Biodiversitas*, *21*(1), 144–154. https://doi.org/10.13057/biodiv/d210119

- Rachmawati, R., Falahuddin, W., & Hertadi, R. (2019). Biosynthesis and characterization of bioplastic polyhydroxybutyrate from halophilic bacterium Halomonas elongata BK-AB8. In *Key Engineering Materials* (Vol. 811 KEM, pp. 28–33). Trans Tech Publications Ltd. https://doi.org/10.4028/www.scientific.net/KEM.811.28
- Rahayu, S., Syah, D., & Suhartono, M. T. (2010). Preliminary Study on Keratinase from Two Indonesian Isolates. *Journal of Animal Production*, 12(1), 60–68.
- Rahayu, S., Syah, D., & Thenawidjaja Suhartono, M. (2012). Degradation of keratin by keratinase and disulfide reductase from Bacillus sp. MTS of Indonesian origin. *Biocatalysis and Agricultural Biotechnology*, 1(2), 152–158. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bcab.2012.02.001
- Rahmawati, E., Abinawanto, A., & Helianti, I. (2019). Subcloning and Expression of a Protease Gene from Bacillus halodurans CM1 in Bacillus subtilis DB104. *Biosciences, Biotechnology Research Asia*, *16*(04), 817–826. https://doi.org/10.13005/bbra/2799
- Rakhmawati, A., & Yulianti, E. (2012). Eksplorasi Bakteri Termofilik Pasca Erupsi Merapi Sebagai Penghasil Enzim Ekstraseluler. *Jurnal Penelitian Saintek*.
- Safirah, D., Helianti, I., Kusumaningrum, H. P., & Budiharjo, A. (2016). Kloning dan Sekuensing Gen Xilanase dengan Produk Gen Berukuran 30 kDa dari Bacillus halodurans CM1 pada Escherichia coli DH5α. *Bioma : Berkala Ilmiah Biologi, 18*(2), 167. https://doi.org/10.14710/bioma.18.2.167-172
- Rakhmayanti, N., Nurmarina, A., Prihantini, N. B., Handayani, S., & Nasruddin. (2018). A low-cost media for leptolyngbya (cyanobacteria) strain growth isolated from Indonesia as a potential biofuel feedstock. *E3S Web of Conferences*, *67*, 4–6. https://doi.org/10.1051/e3sconf/20186702013
- Rampelotto, P. (2013). Extremophiles and Extreme Environments. *Life*, *3*(3), 482–485. https://doi.org/10.3390/life3030482
- Ratnawati, L., Salim, T., Agustina, W., & Sriharti. (2015). Isolation of Thermophilic Microbes
 Resistant to Ethanol from Ciater Hot Springs, Subang-West Java. *Procedia Chemistry*, 16, 548–554. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.proche.2015.12.091
- Rohman, M. S., Prijambada, I. D., Indriyani, Y. A., & Hendrosatriyo, H. (2012). Identification of Protease Producing Halophilic Bacteria from Bledug KuwuMud Volcano. *Indonesian Journal of Biotechnology*, 17(1), 35. https://doi.org/10.22146/ijbiotech.15995
- Runtuboi, D. Y. P., Gunaedi, T., Simonapendi, M., & Pakpahan, N. N. L. (2018). Isolasi dan Identifikasi Bakteri Termofilik dari Sumber Air Panas di Moso Distrik Muara Tami Kota Jayapura Provinsi Papua. *Jurnal Biologi Papua*, *10*(2), 68–73. https://doi.org/10.31957/jbp.474
- S., I., J., R., N., S. S., K., S., T., T., & L., K. (2014). Isolation of two thermophilic actinobacterial strains mud volcano of the Baratang Island, India. *African Journal of Microbiology Research*, 8(1), 40–45. https://doi.org/10.5897/ajmr09.126
- Safitri, R., Kusumawardhani, D. P., Annisa, Partasasmita, R., Asharina, S., & Maskoen, A. M. (2020). Characterization and identification of three thermophilic bacillus strain isolated

from domas crater, Mt. Tangkuban Perahu, Indonesia. *Biodiversitas*, *21*(8), 3444–3453. https://doi.org/10.13057/biodiv/d210805

- Saidah, A. N. (2014). Isolasi Bakteri Proteolitik Termofilik dari Sumber Air Panas Pacet Mojokerto dan Penguji Aktivitas Enzim Protease.
- Salim, T., Ratnawati, L., Agustina, W., & Sriharti. (2015). Bioethanol Production from Glucose by Thermophilic Microbes from Ciater Hot Springs. *Procedia Chemistry*, *16*, 503–510. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.proche.2015.12.085
- Sari, D. C. A. F., Ningsih, F., Yokota, A., Yabe, S., Sjamsuridzal, W., & Oetari, A. (2020). Aerial mycelium formation in rare thermophilic Actinobacteria on media solidified with agar and gellan gum. In *IOP Conference Series: Earth and Environmental Science* (Vol. 483). https://doi.org/10.1088/1755-1315/483/1/012017
- Sari, I. P., Basyiruddin, M. I., & Hertadi, R. (2018). Bioconversion of palm oil into biosurfactant by halomonas meridiana BK-AB4 for the application of corrosion inhibitor. *Indonesian Journal of Chemistry*, 18(4), 718–723. https://doi.org/10.22146/ijc.27040
- Sari, M. P. (2014). Isolasi Bakteri Amilolitik Termofilik dari Sumber air Panas Pacet Mojokerto dan Pengujian Aktivitas Enzim Amilase.
- Sari, U. M., & Agustien, A. (2012). Penapisan dan Karakterisasi Bakteri Selulolitik Termofilik Sumber Air Panas Sungai Medang, Kerinci, Jambi Screening and characterization of cellulolytic thermophylic bacteria from Sungai. Jurnal Biologi Universitas Andalas, 1(2), 166–171.
- Schleidt, W. M., & Crawley, J. N. (1980). Patterns in the behaviour of organisms. *Journal of Social* and Biological Systems, 3(1), 1–15. https://doi.org/10.1016/0140-1750(80)90016-0
- Segerer, A., Langworthy, T. A., & Stetter, K. O. (1988). Thermoplasma acidophilum and Thermoplasma volcanium sp. nov. from Solfatara Fields. Systematic and Applied Microbiology, 10(2), 161–171. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0723-2020(88)80031-6
- Seswita Zilda, D., Harmayani, E., Widada, J., Asmara, W., Irianto, E., Patantis, G., & Nuri Fawzya, Y. (2012). Optimization of Culture Conditions to Produce Thermostable Keratinolytic Protease of Brevibacillus thermoruber LII, Isolated from the Padang Cermin Hot Spring, Lampung, Indonesia. *Microbiology Indonesia*, 6(4), 194–200. https://doi.org/10.5454/mi.6.4.8
- Setyaningsih, P. P., Ningsih, F., Rachmania, M. K., Syafitri, W. A., Sari, D. C. A. F., Yabe, S., ... Sjamsuridzal, W. (2019). Cellulolytic enzyme-producing thermophilic Actinobacteria isolated from the soil of cisolok geysers, West Java, Indonesia. *Biodiversitas*, 20(11), 3134–3141. https://doi.org/10.13057/biodiv/d201105
- Sharma, A., & Kawarabayasi, Y. (2012). Acidophilic bacteria and archaea : acid stable biocatalysts and their potential applications, 1–19. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00792-011-0402-3
- Sharma, A., Parashar, D., & Satyanarayana, T. (2016). Acidophilic Microbes : Biology and Applications. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-13521-2

- Sianturi, D. C. (2009). Isolasi Bakteri Dan Uji Aktivitas Amilase Termofil Kasar Dari Sumber Air Panas Penen Sibirubiru Sumatera Utara.
- Sigit, S. (1965). Geologic map of Indonesia Peta geologi Indonesia. IMAP. https://doi.org/10.3133/i414
- Siti, S. D., Ihsanawati, & Hertadi, R. (2015). Isolation and Characterization of Organic-Solvent Stable Protease Isolated by Pseudomonas stutzeri BK AB-12. *Procedia Chemistry*, *16*(4), 341–348. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.proche.2015.12.062
- Sri, R., Tanuwidjaja, F., Rukayadi, Y., Suwanto, A., Thenawidjaja Suhartono, M., Hwang, J. K., & Pyun, Y. R. (2004). Study of thermostable chitinase enzymes from Indonesian Bacillus K29-14. Journal of Microbiology and Biotechnology, 14(4), 647–652.
- Suddin, S., Mokosuli, Y. S., Marcelina, W., Orbanus, N., & Ardi, K. (2019). Molecular barcoding based 16s rrna gene of thermophilic bacteria from vulcanic sites, linow lake, tomohon. In *Materials Science Forum* (Vol. 967 MSF, pp. 83–92). Trans Tech Publications Ltd. https://doi.org/10.4028/www.scientific.net/MSF.967.83
- Sugihara, C., Yanagawa, K., Okumura, T., Takashima, C., Harijoko, A., & Kano, A. (2016). Transition of microbiological and sedimentological features associated with the geochemical gradient in a travertine mound in northern Sumatra, Indonesia. *Sedimentary Geology*, 343, 85–98. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sedgeo.2016.07.012
- Suherman, E. A., Moeis, M. R., & Restiawaty, E. (2019). Cloning and in silico study of an endoglucanase from a thermophilic bacterium isolated from a hydrothermal vent of West Kawio, Sangihe-Talaud waters, North Sulawesi, Indonesia. *Indonesian Journal of Biotechnology*, 24(2), 105. https://doi.org/10.22146/ijbiotech.48272
- Suryanto, D., Warsito, K., Munir, E., & Nasution, S. K. (2015). Partial characterization of keratinase of thermophilic bacteria from three hotsprings of North Sumatra. *International Journal of ChemTech Research*, 7(5), 2514–2519.
- Susilowati, P. E., Raharjo, S., Kurniawati, D., Rahim, R., Sumarlin, S., & Ardiansyah, A. (2012).
 Produksi Xilanase dari Isolat Sumber Air Panas Sonai, Sulawesi Tenggara, menggunakan Limbah Pertanian. *Jurnal Natur Indonesia*, *14*(3), 199.
 https://doi.org/10.31258/jnat.14.3.199-204
- Sutiamiharja, N., Pascasarjana, S., & Utara, U. S. (2008). Isolasi Bakteri dan Uji Aktivitas Amilase Kasar Termofilik dari Sumber Air Panas Gurukinayan Karo Sumatera Utara.
- Syafitri, W. A., Ningsih, F., Setyaningsih, P. P., Rachmania, M. K., Sari, D. C. A. F., Yabe, S., ... Sjamsuridzal, W. (2019). Screening for amylolytic activity and characterization of thermophilic Actinobacteria isolated from a geothermal area in West Java, Indonesia. *Biodiversitas*, 20(7), 1929–1938. https://doi.org/10.13057/biodiv/d200720
- Syukur, S., Chem, I. J., Azhar, M., Syukur, S., Natalia, D., & Munaf, E. (2013). Characterization of extracellular enzyme and identification of Inulin degrading bacteria from hot springs in West Sumatra , Indonesia. *International Journal of Chemistry*, 2(March), 33–41.

- Tan, I., Suwanto, A., Suhartono, M. T., & Purwadaria, T. (2001). Characterization of Xylanase from Xylanolytic-Thermophilic of Bacterium Isolated from Gunung Pancar Hot Spring, West Java. *Biotropia*.
- Taufik, M., & Astuti, W. (2017). Penapisan Bakteri Termofilik Penghasil Amilase dari Sumber Air Panas Dondang di Kecamatan Muara Jawa. In *Prosiding Seminar Nasional Kimia 2017*.
- Termofilik, B., Air, A., & Bora, P. (2016). Produksi dan Uji Aktivitas Enzim Kitinase dari Isolat Bakteri Termofilik B1211 Asal Air Panas Bora. *Kovalen*, 2(3), 67–72.
- Toharisman, A., Suhartono, M. T., Spindler-Barth, M., Hwang, J. K., & Pyun, Y. R. (2005). Purification and characterization of a thermostable chitinase from Bacillus licheniformis Mb-2. *World Journal of Microbiology and Biotechnology*, *21*(5), 733–738. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11274-004-4797-1
- Tsuboi, K., Sakai, H. D., Nur, N., Stedman, K. M., Kurosawa, N., & Suwanto, A. (2018).
 Sulfurisphaera javensis sp. nov., a hyperthermophilic and acidophilic archaeon isolated from indonesian hot spring, and reclassification of Sulfolobus tokodaii Suzuki et al. 2002 as Sulfurisphaera tokodaii comb. nov. *International Journal of Systematic and Evolutionary Microbiology*, *68*(6), 1907–1913. https://doi.org/10.1099/ijsem.0.002765
- Tuntun, M., Huda, M., Panas, W., Natar, B., & Lampung, S. (2014). Isolasi Dan Identifikasi Bakteri Termofilik Dari Sumber Air Panas Way Panas Bumi Natar Lampung Selatan Isolation and identification of thermophilic bacteria from Hot Springs. *Analisis Kesehatan*, *3*(1), 297– 304.
- Ulfah, M., Helianti, I., Wahyuntari, B., & Nurhayati, N. (2011). Characterization of a New Thermoalkalophilic Xylanase-Producing Bacterial Strain Isolated from Cimanggu Hot Spring,West Java, Indonesia. *Microbiology Indonesia*, *5*(2), 139–143. https://doi.org/10.5454/mi.5.3.7
- United Nation. (1980). Declaration by the Government of Indonesia concerning the Exclusive Economic Zone of Indonesia 21 March 1980, (March), 4–5.
- Van de Vossenberg, J. L. C. M., Driessen, A. J. M., & Konings, W. N. (1998). The essence of being extremophilic: The role of the unique archaeal membrane lipids. *Extremophiles*, *2*(3), 163–170. https://doi.org/10.1007/s007920050056
- Vuillemin, A., Horn, F., Friese, A., Winkel, M., Alawi, M., Wagner, D., ... Kallmeyer, J. (2018). Metabolic potential of microbial communities from ferruginous sediments. *Environmental Microbiology*, 20(12), 4297–4313. https://doi.org/10.1111/1462-2920.14343
- Wahyuni, D., & Astuty, E. (2020). Karakteristik Morfologi dan Uji Aktivitas Bakteri Termofilik dari Kawasan Wisata Ie Seuum (Air Panas). *Jurnal Ilmu Alam Dan Lingkungan*, *11*(2), 40–47.
- Widhiastuty, M. P., Wahyudi, S. T., Moeis, M. R., Madayanti, F., & Akhmaloka. (2012). Cloning and sequence analysis of lipase gene from DMS3 isolate. *Biosciences Biotechnology Research Asia*, 9(1), 187–192. https://doi.org/10.13005/bbra/980

Wiegel, J., & Adams, M. W. W. (2003). Thermophiles: The Keys to Molecular Evolution and The

Origin of Life?

- Yano, J. K., & Poulos, T. L. (2003). New understandings of thermostable and peizostable enzymes. *Current Opinion in Biotechnology*, 14(4), 360–365. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0958-1669(03)00075-2
- Yasuhara, M., & Danovaro, R. (2016). Temperature impacts on deep-sea biodiversity. *Biological Reviews*, *91*(2), 275–287. https://doi.org/10.1111/brv.12169
- Yohandini, H., Julinar, & Muharni. (2015). Isolation and Phylogenetic Analysis of Thermophile Community Within Tanjung Sakti Hot Spring, South Sumatera, Indonesia. *HAYATI Journal* of Biosciences, 22(3), 143–148. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.hjb.2015.10.006
- Yuli, P. E., Suhartono, M. T., Rukayadi, Y., Hwang, J. K., & Pyun, Y. R. (2004). Characteristics of thermostable chitinase enzymes from the indonesian Bacillus sp.13.26. *Enzyme and Microbial Technology*, 35(2–3), 147–153. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.enzmictec.2004.03.017
- Yurista, M., & Prihantini, N. B. (2018). The density of vegetative cell and baeocyte Stanieria HS-31B and HS-48 that grown on medium with initial pH 2, 3, and 5: A comparison study. In *AIP Conference Proceedings* (Vol. 2023, pp. 3–7). https://doi.org/10.1063/1.5064152
- Zilda, D. S., Fawzya, Y. N., & Uria, A. R. (2018). Identification of Protease-Producing Bacteria Isolated from Banyuwedang, Bali, and Characterization of its Protease. Squalen Bulletin of Marine and Fisheries Postharvest and Biotechnology, 13(3), 101. https://doi.org/10.15578/squalen.v13i3.367
- Zilda, D. S., Harmayani, E., Widada, J., Asmara, W., Irianto, H. E., Patantis, G., & Fawzya, N. (2014). Purification and characterization of the newly thermostable protease produced by Brevibacillus thermoruber lii isolated from Padang Cermin hotspring, Indonesia. Squalen Bulletin of Marine & Fisheries Postharvest & Biotechnology, 9(1), 1–10.
- Zilda, D. S., Harmayani, E., Widada, J., Asmara, W., Irianto, H. E., Patantis, G., & Fawzya, Y. N. (2013). Screening of Thermostable Protease Producing Microorganisms Isolated From Indonesian Hotspring. Squalen Bulletin of Marine and Fisheries Postharvest and Biotechnology, 7(3), 105. https://doi.org/10.15578/squalen.v7i3.5
- Zuhri, R., Agustien, A., & Rilda, Y. (2013). Pengaruh Konsentrasi Sumber Karbon dan Nitrogen terhadap Produksi Protease Alkali dari Bacillus sp. M1.2.3 Termofilik. In *Prosiding Semirata SMIPA Universitas Lampung* (pp. 273–277).

APPENDICES

Year	Research Study
1988	1
1991	1
1996	1
2001	3
2002	2
2003	1
2004	2
2005	1
2006	5
2007	1
2008	4
2009	3
2010	3
2011	2
2012	12
2013	8
2014	13
2015	15
2016	10
2017	8
2018	18
2019	17
2020	11
Total	142

Table 3. Total amount of published extremophiles research per year in Indonesia reported in this study

Table 4. Total number of extremophiles per type in Indonesia reported in this study

Type of Extremophile	Total Extremophiles
Thermophile	256
Halophile	119
Alkaliphile	32
Thermoalkaliphile	36
Thermoacidophile	23
Acidophile	5
Haloalkaliphile	4
Iron reducer	2
Methanogen	4
Methanotroph	2
Halothermophile	1
Sulfur reducer	1
N.A	1
Total	486

Table 5. Total number of extremophile isolates based on Indonesian region reported in this study

Region	Total Extremophiles
Aceh	8
North Sumatra	69
West Sumatra	25
Jambi	51
South Sumatra	14
Lampung	13
Greater Jakarta	66
West Java	74
Central Java	59
East Java	48
Bali	3
West Nusa Tenggara	5
East Nusa Tenggara	2
East Kalimantan	1
North Sulawesi	13
Central Sulawesi	6
South Sulawesi	20
Southeast Sulawesi	1
Maluku	1
Papua	7
Total	486

Table 6. Total number of extremophiles type based on type of environment in Indonesia reported in this study

Type of Environment	Total Extremophiles
Beach	31
Crater	40
Desalinated water	1
Hot spring	266
Geyser	3
Hydrothermal vent	4
Lake	7
Lime soil	28
Mud volcano	27
Polluted sea	66
Sea	1
Volcanic river	12
Total	486

← Geobacillus sp. PLS A

Estremophiles Name Geobacillus sp. PLS A

Type of Extremophile Halothermophile

Type of Exercisivent Hydrothermal vent

Location's Condition 90°C High Ca, Mg, Cl, and So4

Location Sea in Pria Lact village, Sabang

Location for Google Map 5.842056, 95.29225

Coordinete 5'50'31.4'N, 95'17'32.1'E

Location Province Aceh

Potential Application Protease (potential use on skin rejuvenation, wrinkle smoothing, and suede production

Publication Year 2019

Journal Source Jurnal Natural Jurnal of Talbah University of Science

Title

 Cultivation Conditions for Protease Production By A Thermo-halostable Bacterial Isolate PLS A
 Purification and partial characterization of a thermohalostable protease produced by Geobacillus sp. strain PLS A isolated from undersea fumaroles

Link (1) https://doi.org/10.24815/jn.v19(1.11971 (2) https://doi.org/10.1080/16583655.2019.1650489

Additional note

Figure 6. Mapping result (information display)





Figure 7. Extremoresearchid web page display